MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE 
LOUISIANA STATE MUSEUM

BOARD OF DIRECTORS

Monday, September 10, 2012

12:30 pm – The Old U.S. Mint

New Orleans, Louisiana


The meeting of the Board of Directors of the Louisiana State Museum was called to order by Chairperson Rosemary Ewing at 12:30 p.m. at the Old U.S. Mint in New Orleans.  A quorum was present.  

Members Present:
Madlyn Bagneris, Robert Barnett, Myrna B. Bergeron, Michael M. Davis, Rosemary Ewing, Allen “AJ” Gibbs, Jeffrey Pipes Guice, Aleta Leckelt, Wayne McCullen, William Perret, Anne F. Redd, Donna Winters, and Diane Zink

Members Absent:
Jerry Adams, Susan Brunner, Bill Curl, Janet Haedicke, Ralph Lupin, Lawrence Powell, and Philip Woollam

Also Present:

Robby Cangelosi, President of the Friends of the Cabildo

Randy Davis, Deputy Secretary, DCRT 

Susan H. Maclay, Executive Director of the Louisiana Museum Foundation

Robert E. Wheat, Interim Assistant Deputy Secretary, Office of State Museum

The minutes from the June 6, 2012 meeting were reviewed in advance.  Jeffrey Guice MOVED, seconded by Diane Zink, to approve the June 6, 2012 LSM board minutes.  Unanimously approved.
Chairperson’s report

Rosemary Ewing introduced new board member Allen “AJ” Gibbs.  All board members introduced themselves to him.  
Rosemary said the Executive Committee met twice over the summer.
The historic tax credit issue was discussed. There is a possibility that Irby can get tax credits for renovations on historic buildings (like the Pontalba). DCRT Counsel Julia George will be consulted on this.    

Julia George has been working on revising the LSM bylaws.  They will be sent out for review and approval at the next meeting.  
The Executive Committee approved $100,000 from Irby funds to go towards the Sports Hall of Fame exhibit in Natchitoches.  

The Nominating Committee met to discuss the new Executive Committee nominations.  Jeffrey Guice will present the slate of candidates, which will be voted on at the October meeting.  
Rosemary reminded the board that LSM had hired Management Consultants for the Arts as the Director search firm. The Search Committee last met with them in June, 2012.  The search firm advised that over the summer it would be difficult to proceed, but they plan to pick things up again this month.  The committee hopes to meet in September and present a list of candidates.  The search committee will recommend 3-5 candidates to the Lt. Governor.  Hopefully there will be a selection for the November board meeting.  Randy Davis said they initially received 20-30 resumes and 4-5 were carried over from that initial group to the search firm.  

Diane Zink swore in new board member Allen “AJ” Gibbs.
Director’s report
Robert Wheat said in $3.3 million was appropriated for the Sports Hall of Fame exhibit out of Capital Outlay but we re-evaluated that amount to $4.4 million.  The Sports Hall of Fame Foundation fell short of their goal for raising the $1.2 million needed for the exhibit. Therefore, the design portion came to a halt.  They needed $367,000 ASAP for continuation of exhibit construction.  Therefore, $200,000 was taken out of the joint budget fund. In addition, 1% of construction cost goes into a piece of art to (Percent for Art program) represent the building, but we felt the building itself was a piece of art so the 1% was waived ($117,000) and put towards the exhibit. Irby kicked in $100,000.  
A challenge grant for $250,000 was put forth, but it is a matching grant so whatever is raised will have to be matched. Lisa Babin with the Sports Hall of Fame Foundation will be sending out a package to board members outlining the programming and asking for assistance.  
Michael M. Davis MOVED to approve the $100,000 out of Irby funds for the Sports Hall of Fame exhibit construction. Seconded by Wayne McCullen, the motion was unanimously approved.

Robert Wheat said the LSM fared well for Hurricane Isaac. The staff was able to prepare and evacuate in a timely fashion and there was minimum damage. We lost two windows at the Cabildo, we had minor roof leaks, and we lost a few slates at the Presbytere.  Also, some siding came off of the 1000 Chartres storage facility. Patterson lost a few trees.  Total damages were only about $7,000.
Randy Davis reminded the board said that, even if a board member resigns and a replacement is made, both members will still have to submit a financial disclosure report for the upcoming calendar year.  

Accessions Committee report 
William Perret MOVED for approval of the following accessions items:
Re: Outgoing Loan to West Baton Rouge Museum, Port Allen, LA       
	Borrower
	West Baton Rouge Museum, Port Allen, LA

	Exhibit
	200 Years of Steamboats on the Mighty Mississippi

	Loan Dates
	August 1, 2012-November 1, 2012

	Accession #
	Description

	08527.1
	Robert E. Lee Steamboat oil on canvas painting by August Norieri


Re: Outgoing Loan to LSU Museum of Art, Baton Rouge, LA       
	Borrower
	LSU Museum of Art, Baton Rouge, LA

	Exhibit
	Clementine Hunter:  Her Life and Art

	Loan Dates
	August 2012-June 2013

	Accession #
	Description

	1998.076.32
	Ladies Picking Cotton, c. 1980, from the Art Trust, acrylic and graphite on canvas, framed, 12 x 24 inches. 




Re: Incoming Loan for Newcomb Pottery Exhibit, LSM Madame John’s Legacy, New Orleans

	Lender
	Newcomb Art Gallery, Tulane University, New Orleans, LA

	Exhibit
	Newcomb Pottery Exhibit, LSM Madame John’s Legacy, New Orleans

	Exhibit Dates
	September 22, 2012- September 22, 2013

	Loan Dates
	August 2012-October 2013

	Object Description

	Acc. #
	Artifacts for exhibit:

	06084
	Iris vase



	06087
	Okra vase



	06088
	Japanese Magnolia vase



	06091
	Lily bud vase



	06092
	Bamboo vase



	06101
	Black Eyed Susan vase



	06103
	Spotted lily stein (and/or Oak stein)



	06104
	Oak stein (and/or Spotted lily stein)



	06108
	Fuchsia inkwell


Re: Incoming Loan for Newcomb Pottery Exhibit, LSM Madame John’s Legacy, New Orleans

	Lender
	S. Lisa Ormond Caire & John W. Ormond, II, New Orleans, LA

	Exhibit
	Newcomb Pottery Exhibit, LSM Madame John’s Legacy, New Orleans

	Exhibit Dates
	September 22, 2012- September 22, 2013

	Loan Dates
	August 2012-August 2015

	Object Description

	Acc. #
	Artifacts for exhibit:

	
	Box containing tools used by Sabie Irvine, including many
ceramic tools.


	
	A wooden potter's wheel from the Newcomb Art School used to create many of the ceramic wares.



Seconded by Donna Winters, the motion was unanimously approved.

Louisiana Museum Foundation report
Susan Maclay read the report.  
The LMF is currently in the middle of their annual audit, so rather than present a report of unaudited ending figures for last fiscal year, Susan will present these reports after the audit is finished.

The LMF continues to assist the Collections Department in seeking funding for the Colonial Documents project.  To date this fiscal year they have pulled in $64,250.  They resubmitted the National Endowment for the Humanities grant that was originally turned down.  A save the date card is also close to being mailed for the December 8 reception for the Colonial Documents fundraising event.

A Powerpoint presentation for the music exhibit is nearly complete and the LMF has begun identifying prospects for this project.  Perhaps they can show the Powerpoint at the next meeting.  So far the LMF has submitted a $250,000 request to Chevron, and they have begun working on a $400,000 request to the National Endowment for the Humanities.  As the gala winds down on October 5, the LMF’s focus will shift significantly to this project and Colonial Documents. 

Plans are going well for the gala. The invitations were ready to be mailed right as the storm was heading our way, but fortunately they still began arriving in mailboxes a month out from the event, which is optimum. All board members should have gotten one, but if not, Susan had some with her.  In addition to serving as tool to market Museum programming, proceeds from the gala enable the Foundation to provide grant writing and donor solicitation activities for the funding of specific Museum projects as well as fund administration services for the Museum, such as the administering of Joint Budget Funds, and other monies that the Museum brings in itself as well the grants and other funding that the Foundation itself is instrumental in raising.  Last fiscal year, the Foundation provided over $600,000 in direct and indirect support of the Museum.

Lastly, the LMF has begun providing significant fund administration and staff support for the Museum’s Music at the Mint program.

Friends of the Cabildo report
Robby Cangelosi gave the report.  

Lt. Governor Jay Dardenne has negotiated a policy with Mayor Landrieu for licensing of the tour guides, and they will proceed under that plan.  Robby thanked the Lt. Governor for his efforts.  Unfortunately, the attorneys have told him that nothing short of a change in the law would allow the FOC to legally follow the procedures.

The FOC will sponsor the weekend opening of the exhibition at Madame John’s Legacy.  The gala will be Friday, September 21, with tickets available for $150.  Events on Saturday, September 22 will include lectures ($20), appraisals ($20 a piece), pottery and painting demonstrations, exhibit tours, and lunch at Antoine’s with Antiques Roadshow appraiser David Rago ($100).

Tour tickets for the Ghostly Galavant on October 26-28 are $15 for members and $40 for the Eat, Drink and Be Scary costume party on Friday, October 26 at the Cabildo.

The Historical Documents edition ($20) was postponed due to Hurricane Isaac, and is now rescheduled for Monday, September 10 and Wednesday, September 12.

Lastly, Robby Cangelosi thanked the Irby Committee for providing the a/c window unit at the 1850 House gift shop.

Dawn Hammatt spoke about the Newcomb exhibit and Katie Hall Burlison’s preparation of it.  5 of the 6 rooms at Madame John’s Legacy will be devoted to Newcomb and the 6th room will showcase a history of Madame John’s.  
The FOC put up the money for the exhibit.

Other business
Jeffrey Guice read the suggestions of the Nominating Committee for the Executive Committee candidates. The proposed list is as follows:  

Michael M. Davis, Chairman 
Ralph Lupin, Vice Chair
Janet Haedicke, Secretary
Lawrence Powell, Treasurer and Chair of the Irby Committee 

Philip Woollam, at-large member.

These candidates will be discussed and voted on at the October meeting to take place in November.
Michael M. Davis encouraged staff to attend the Bicentennial exhibit in Baton Rouge at the Baton Rouge museum.
Myrna Bergeron distributed the invite for the Foundation for Historical Louisiana’s gala at the Old Governor’s Mansion on October 11.   

Aleta Leckelt said the drainage for E.D. White is almost done. Signage and lighting is also progressing so they can soon have night events.  169 people visited the E.D. White house via the boat dock.  

Bill Curl said he hopes the museum opening in Natchitoches will be in conjunction with the June, 2013 Sports Hall of Fame induction ceremony. Construction should be finished in December, 2012.
The next board meeting will take place on Monday, October 8.

Meeting adjourned.
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